
CAC Meeting Minutes

November 17, 2020
CAC Meeting Minutes

November 17, 2020

[image: image1.jpg]





CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 17, 2020
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
William Klossner, South County Representative

Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN GO-TO-MEETING
Jim Brown, Chair, South County Representative, CAC Chair

Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative 

Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative
Steven E. Hurt, Mid County Representative

MEMBERS ABSENT
Robert Logan, Mid County Representative - excused
Steve Schoff, West County Representative, CAC Vice Chair - excused
Ed Zubal, West County Representative - excused

Linda Harrison, West County Representative

VACANT POSITION

South County Representative
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Gary Harrell, MPO Director

OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN GO-TO-MEETING
Jesten J. Abraham, FDOT
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Engineering Department
Mitchell Austin, City of Punta Gorda Urban Design

Andrea McDonough, Charlotte County Transit
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Sai “Sammy” Edara, MPO Planner

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Bekie Leslie, Administrative Services Coordinator
1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
CAC Chair Jim Brown, called the CAC Meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken. A quorum was present.  
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items  
There were no public comments received from the public.
4.  2021 Election of Officers
Gary Harrell asked for nominations for CAC Chair.  

Jim Brown nominated Steve Schoff.  Dianne Quilty seconded the nomination.  Dianne Quilty made a motion to close the nominations.  Pauline Klein seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.  Steve Schoff was elected as CAC Chair. 
Since new CAC Chair Steve Schoff was not in attendance, Gary Harrell asked for CAC Vice Chair nominations.  Dianne Quilty declined Jim Brown’s nomination, but both Jim Brown (nominated by Dianne Quilty) and Charles Counsil (nominated by Jim Brown) had their names placed into consideration.  By roll call vote of CAC members, Charles Counsil was elected CAC Vice Chair.    

Bill Klossner arrived as this agenda item was completed.  Charles Counsil experienced some audio difficulties until the start of Agenda Item #9 when he assumed chairing the meeting as newly elected Vice Chair.  Former CAC Chair Jim Brown served as Chair until that point in the meeting.
5.  Reports

A. Chairs’ Report
Jim Brown did not have a report as the former Chair.  He had experienced technical difficulties participating in the last MPO Board Meeting.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Mitchell Austin mentioned several City projects: 
· City staff was expecting a 60% design plan on the multi-use trail on Airport Road from US 41 to Cooper Street. Construction was planned for 2021. 
· The Gilchrist Park Harborwalk Phase 2 walkway is open. City Council would be considering approval of additional improvements/design change to the park at the November 18, 2020 City Council Meeting. 
· An update of the existing City’s wayfinding system in the downtown area is underway to reflect the current City brand and logo, as well as to revise some directional information.
C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda noted that while projects on Olean Blvd and Burnt Store Road were underway, he had no new projects to discuss. He was happy to report that the new County transportation engineer was now on staff.  Unfortunately, he had a scheduling conflict regarding the CAC Meeting.  He would be present at CAC Meetings going forward and would be the one to address future CAC concerns.  Gene Klara requested the name of the new engineer.  Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that it was Robert Fakhri. 
Jim Brown stated that he had a comment to pass on to County staff regarding current Burnt Store Road Phase 2 construction. He noted that blacktop was now settling where a trench had been dug across the road to put in piping at the Heritage Landing location.  He believed it might need reinforcing.  Ravi Kamarajugadda agreed to pass this information along to County staff.  He noted that there only would be a fire station flashing signal at that location until a more extensive traffic signal was warranted for the Heritage Lakes community.
6.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Jesten Abraham introduced himself as the new FDOT District One liaison for Charlotte County.  He has replaced Michael Tisch who has left for employment with Collier County.  He reported on the Florida Transportation Plan (FTP), which has a statewide long term focus.  The FTP was now in draft form and could be found online at floridatransportationplan.com.
Comments could be sent to planning@dot.state.fl.us .
Gary Harrell observed that the Florida Draft Tentative Work Program would normally be released at the present CAC Meeting and would include any approved project priorities that had been requested earlier in the year.  However, due to complications of the COVID pandemic, this document was not yet available.  As mentioned at the morning’s Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) meeting, the report would now be released in January 2021.  Clearly, real time projects were being impacted.  Steven Hurt inquired if a CAC meeting would be added in January or February 2021 regarding this document.  Gary Harrell stated that as always there would be a time period for public comment.  When that information is received by the MPO, CAC members would be notified.  It was expected that the document would be taken to the March 22, 2021 MPO Board Meeting.  
7.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes: CAC September 15, 2020 Meeting

Dianne Quilty made a motion for approval of the consent agenda.  Bill Klossner seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
8.  Draft 2021 MPO Legislative Position Statement

Gary Harrell discussed the draft 2021 MPO Legislative Position Statement (LPS). To ensure submittal prior to the commencement of the 2021 Florida Legislative Session, this document would be brought to the MPO Board at the December 7, 2020 Meeting for consideration of adoption. When finalized by the Board, this position statement would be used to set the MPO’s legislative platform for advocacy in the 2021 Florida Legislative Session.  The MPO Board’s LPS would be provided, at a minimum, to the area’s legislative delegation to assist them in accurately identifying what the MPO’s position was on issues that affect transportation planning.  The legislative delegation may use this information when considering legislation affecting the MPO.  No State or Federal funds were used in the preparation of this legislative position statement.

The MPO LPS focused on those issues most relevant to the MPO.  Gary Harrell explained each item on the Florida MPO Advisory Council (MPOAC)’s recommended 2021 Legislative Position Statement (adopted by the MPOAC Governing Board on October 29, 2020), which formed the framework for the MPO’s LPS.  Additionally, two issues were considered by the CAC Members for addition to the document:

· Designation of I-75 throughout Florida as a Purple Heart Highway
· Allowing local, regional and statewide advisory boards to conduct business utilizing virtual quorums while still providing the opportunity for public participation.
The latter issue could benefit groups needing to fulfill their duties, such as the Transportation Disadvantaged Local Coordinating Boards (LCBs) and the MPOAC Governing Board.  This language would also be shared with County staff for consideration in legislative outreach efforts, per LCB Chair/Commissioner Ken Doherty’s suggestion at the November 12, 2020 LCB Meeting.
Steve Hurt made a Motion to recommend that the MPO Board approve the Draft 2021 MPO

Legislative Position Statement including the two additional statements, authorizing its distribution to the area’s Legislative Delegation and others. Dianne Quilty seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote. 
9.  2021 FDOT Safety Performance Measure Targets

Gary Harrell stated that the MPOs are required to adopt Safety Performance Measure Targets every year for tracking progress towards the Statewide/MPO targets for each of the transportation performance measures and to meet Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) requirements. 

FHWA has established five national Safety Measures which all State Departments of Transportation and MPOs must address.  Unlike other performance measures applicable only to the National Highway System (NHS), the safety performance measures apply to all public roads. The safety performance measures are:

1. Number of Fatalities
2. Number of Serious Injuries

3. Fatality Rate per 100 million Vehicle Mile Travelled (VMT)
4. Serious Injuries per 100 Million Vehicle Miles Travelled (VMT)
5. Total Number of Non-Motorized Fatalities and Serious Injuries

The MPO Board last adopted the FDOTs “Vision Zero” targets (goal of no fatalities or injuries) for all five of the safety performance measures at the October 28, 2019 meeting.  The MPO has until February 26, 2021 to accept the FDOT targets for 2021 or develop their own targets.  MPO Staff recommends the MPO Board re-adopt the Safety Performance measures adopted last year.  He likened this approach to that taken by the airline industry, which considers no fatalities or injuries to be acceptable.  
CAC Chair Charles Counsil asked when the traffic data would be available.  Gary Harrell 

stated that it would be available in December which was slightly later than normal.  
Bill Klossner made a Motion to recommend that the MPO Board adopt FDOT’s safety

targets for all five national safety measures.  Jim Brown seconded the motion.  The motion
passed by a unanimous vote.  
10. Public Comments
There were no public comments.
11. Staff Comments 
Gary Harrell gave an update on the recently completed work of the Southwest-Central Florida Connector Task Force of the Multi-use Corridors of Regional Economic Significance (M-CORES) Program.  The Task Force had met to complete its work on October 20, 2020 and by November 15, 2020, their report would be submitted to the Governor and the Legislature.  (please see https://floridamcores.com/southwest-central-florida-connector-task-force/ ). He noted that many diverse groups, such as environmental, farming and educational interests, had provided commentary on this proposed toll road project.  The mission of the Task Force had been to provide guidance and instruction to state decisionmakers. Members included Commissioner Constance representing the MPO and Commissioner Doherty representing the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners.  It was Commissioner Constance’s hope that Southwest Florida could learn from the lessons of overdevelopment of Florida’s East Coast and encourage development in the middle of Florida where it was needed.  Commissioner Constance stressed this approach, especially in light of sea level rise and hurricane vulnerabilities, while also expressing a desire that the local Work Program would not be impacted adversely by the M-CORES initiative.  Gary Harrell described the Task Force’s approach to environmentally sensitive areas.  It focused on roadway avoidance if possible, and where necessary, constructing roadways that would be friendly to wildlife.  Emphasis was given to the survival of the Florida Panther, calling on techniques such as the utilization of wildlife underpasses.
Gary Harrell provided comments regarding the MPOAC Governing Board Meeting held on October 29, 2020 in Orlando, where an in-person quorum was required and had been difficult to achieve.  FDOT Secretary Thibault had addressed the members, discussing:  (1) the 
problem of FDOT staff recruitment and retention, and (2) the significant reduction in FDOT revenues due to the impact of COVID-19 that had recently exacerbated the decline in 
transportation revenues that were gas tax dependent.  FDOT is in the process of examining large shortfalls that will impact the outer years of the Work Program which is forecast to suffer a $1.4 Billion decline.  Secretary Thibault had described this shortfall as challenging and did not expect a return to normalcy until FY 2029.  The rare benefit of this issue was that out of necessity, a conversation on other transportation revenue sources likely would be forthcoming.  In December 2020, another State revenue estimating conference would be held, and recent trends have indicated that the revised estimates might not be as bad as had been expected.

Wendy Scott provided an update on local transit issues.   She described an extensive transit presentation held that morning at the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners workshop. Wendy Scott also gave an update on the ongoing process of designating Charlotte County Transit to be the Community Transportation Coordinator for Charlotte County’s Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) service for the next five-year period (July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2026). At the November 12, 2020 Local Coordinating Board (LCB) Meeting, LCB Members approved the draft Memorandum of Agreement between Charlotte County and the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged and recommended approval of draft MPO Board Resolution #2020-07 for submittal to the CTD.  The resolution recommends the selection of Charlotte County Transit to provide TD service for the new five-year period.
12. Member Comments
Pauline Klein asked Gary Harrell if any no build recommendation had been considered at the M-CORES Southwest-Central Florida Connector Task Force Meeting.  Gary Harrell stated that there had been many such requests that were noted.  However, since the group had been tasked with providing guidance and instruction, its work had to proceed as if the Southwest-Central Florida Connector were going to be built.  Pauline Klein hoped that the impact of COVID-19 would prevent development of the Southwest-Central Florida Connector, which she characterized as unnecessary and bad for the State.

13. Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – March 3, 2021)
Charles Counsil wished all present a safe Thanksgiving and stressed the importance of continued COVID vigilance.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:40 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Tuesday, September 15, 2020 either virtually or at the Eastport Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.  
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